TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

February 16, 2010

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Town Hall in the Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers, 93 Narragansett Avenue at 7:10 PM by Council President Michael Schnack.  The following members were present: 

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen Winsor

also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

Lisa W. Bryer, Town Planner

Wind Energy Committee members present:

Donald E. Wineberg, Chair

William (Bucky) C. Brennan

Clayton Carlisle

Michael J. Larkin

William W. Smith, III

Consultants to the Wind Energy Committee present:
Jason Gifford, Economist, Sustainable Energy Advantage (SEA)

Daniel Mendelsohn, Applied Science Associates, Inc.
AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

1)
Proclamation No. 2010-004 honoring Dolores M. Christman for her contributions and exemplary service to the community
It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Bowen to adopt Proclamation No. 2010-004 honoring Dolores M. Christman for her contributions and exemplary service to the community.  So unanimously voted.
Proclamation No. 2010-004 was read and presented to Dolores M. Christman by Council President Schnack.

2)
Proclamation No. 2010-006 honoring Anthony J. Rafanelli in recognition of being selected as the “2010 Engineer of the Year” award

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to adopt Proclamation No. 2010-006 honoring Anthony J. Rafanelli in recognition of being selected as the “2010 Engineer of the Year” award.  So unanimously voted.
Proclamation No. 2010-006 was read by Council President Schnack.
Proclamation honoring Town Clerk Arlene D. Petit

Council President Schnack read a proclamation honoring the service of the Town Clerk.  The proclamation will be put on the March 1, 2010 Council meeting for formal adoption.
COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

None

CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

It was requested that item # 3(c) be removed from the Consent Agenda.  It was moved by Councilor White seconded by Councilor Murphy to accept the consent agenda as amended.  So unanimously voted.  The Consent Agenda consisted of the following:

1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a)
January 25, 2010 (work session)

b)
February 1, 2010 (regular session) 

2)
Bills and Payroll

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

a)
Library Board of Trustees (1/5/2010)
b)
Planning Commission (12/16/2009, 1/6/2010, 1/20/2010)
c)


4)
Notices: (CRMC/RIDEM/Statewide Planning)
a)
CRMC February 2010 Calendar
b)
CRMC notice to change the management plans, policies, procedures and regulations of the agency regarding planning and management of the coastal resources of the State relative to Chapter 46-23; written comments due to CRMC by 3/2/2010 for a public hearing 3/23/2010
c)
State Planning Council public notice re: minor amendment to the Transportation Improvement Program


5) Zoning Board of Review abutter notification

a)
Notice is hereby given that the Jamestown Zoning Board of Review will hold a public hearing on February 23, 2010, at the Jamestown Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue,  at 7:00 P.M. upon the following:  Application of Mark E. & Jeanne L. Girard, Trustees, whose property is located at 7 Bark Ave., and further identified as Tax Assessor’s Plat 16, Lot 26, for a special use permit under Section 82-314 (High Groundwater Table & Impervious Layer District) to construct a new single-family residence in replacement of existing structure. Said property is in a R40 zone and contains 17,220 sq. ft.

6)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns 

***************************************
3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

c)
Conservation Commission (10/13/2009, 11/10/2009)

Councilor Winsor addressed the November 10 Conservation Commission minutes regarding the town property stewardship.  Councilor Winsor asked what the status was of the policy relating to stewardship of town property and when it would be presented to the Council.  
The Town Administrator noted that the policy is in draft form at this time and is being reviewed by the Land Trust.  Councilor Winsor asked that the policy relating to the stewardship of town-owned property include a clause allowing the testing of property when necessary.

It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Bowen to accept the Conservation Commission minutes.  So unanimously voted.
EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items:
1) Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) collective bargaining
2) Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) litigation

Council President Schnack announced that there would be an executive session later in the evening, pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) collective bargaining and pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) litigation.
COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1) Town Administrator Report as follows:

To:  

Honorable Town Council

From:  
Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Date:

February 16, 2010
Subject:
Town Administrator’s Report
Meeting with the Legislators

We have arranged to meet with Senator Paiva-Weed and Representative Ruggiero at 6:00 pm on Monday, March 1st to discuss the impact of the State budget deficit on local revenues.  

Budget Meetings

The FY2010-11 Proposed Town Budget will be released on Monday, March 7th 8th .  I suggest that the Town Council schedule three work sessions in March to review the budget plan for municipal and school expenditures and revenue requirements.  

Harbor Commission Meeting

Due to the storm cancellation, a new date is needed for a meeting on the Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan and Harbor Ordinance.  

Fiscal Stress Report

Enclosed is a copy of the Report of the Governor’s Fiscal Stress Task Force.   The report makes note that the budgetary data used to assess the fiscal health of the communities is derived from audits of FY2007-08.  As a result, the budgetary impacts of the municipal aid reductions are not reflected in this comparative analysis.  

While Jamestown is ranked low on fiscal stress, the Town has experienced a relatively higher rate of increase in expenditures between FY2003-04 and FY2009/10. This trend is due to the addition of debt service to fund major building projects and open space preservation.    

There are a broad range of financial indicators presented in the report.  I believe that this information will be help guide the Council in our decision-making in our budget outlook and planning as we prepare for the next fiscal year.

*****************************************

2) Finance Director Report

The Finance Director’s report was discussed by the Council.  It was noted that there are several areas in excess of the budgeted funds.  The Town Administrator stated that the Department Directors are aware of any excess and in most instances will adjust other budgeted areas to bring their bottom line within the budget.
3) Tree Preservation and Protection Committee re: request the April 30, 2010 be designated Arbor Day in Jamestown by a proclamation of the Town Council
It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Bowen to instruct the Town Clerk to prepare a proclamation designating April 30, 2010 as Arbor Day in Jamestown.  So unanimously voted.
4) Conservation Commission re: Wind Turbine Siting

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor Murphy to accept the communication from the Conservation Commission regarding the proposed siting of wind turbines in Jamestown.  
Conservation Commission Chair Chris Powell stated that the Conservation Commission will be forwarding a memorandum to the Council for their consideration for the March 1, 2010 meeting.

PUBLIC HEARING

None
ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

None
COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

1)
Email from Julio DiGiando re:  honoring those members of our community who reach one hundred (100) years of age
It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor Murphy to accept the email from Julio DiGiando.  So unanimously voted.
It was the consensus of the Council that the Town Clerk would begin to identify residents that have reached 100 years of age and that would like to be honored by a Council proclamation.
2)
Letter from Edward J. Greenan re:  commending Officer Ronald Jacobson

It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor White to accept the letter from Edward J. Greenan to forward a thank you to police officer Ronald Jacobson.  So unanimously voted.
3)
Letter from Mark Liberati, Esq., representing Sam Paterson, Harbor Master re: proposed amendment to the Jamestown Harbor Management Ordinance

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor White to accept the communication from Mark Liberati.  So unanimously voted.
Councilor Bowen suggested that this issue be addressed when budget discussions begin as there is a financial matter involved.  
4)
Email from Deb Ruggiero, State Representative re:  legislation

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to accept the email from State Representative Deb Ruggiero.  So unanimously voted.
Although the 2009 Bill is not currently in front of the General Assembly, Councilor Winsor reviewed the rationale of the Glocester Town Council in their opposition to proposed amendments to the Madeline Walker Bill and suggested that the Council request that the Town’s State Representatives watch for any new amendments to the Bill.
5)
Memorandum from the Statewide Planning Program re:  Tolling of Zoning Board and Planning Board/Commission Decision Expirations

It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Bowen to accept the memorandum from the Statewide Planning Program.  So unanimously voted.
6)
Letter from Pepsi Bottling Group re:  “Pepsi Supports Surrounding Towns” program (volunteer program)

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor Murphy to instruct the Town Administrator to work with the Town Planner to look for a project that might fit the program requirements.  So unanimously voted.
7)
Application from Environmental Protection Agency re:  environmental merit awards 2010

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor White to accept the communication from Environmental Protection Agency and to forward it to the Conservation Commission Chair for action.  So unanimously voted.
8)
Gubernatorial Proclamation from the Honorable Donald L. Carcieri re:  Dating Violence Awareness Month

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Winsor to accept the Gubernatorial Proclamation regarding Dating Violence Awareness Month.  So unanimously voted.
LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1) One day Event with Vendor Application and/or One Day Peddler License

a) CIAA 
                                     (one day event w/vendor)

March 11, 2010

5:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m.

Town Hall
It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor Murphy to approve the One Day Event with Vendor License for the Conanicut Island Art Association (CIAA) for March 11 from 5 pm to 7 pm at the Town Hall.  So unanimously voted.
b) Quononoquott Garden Club    (one day peddler)



May 22, 2010

9:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. (noon)

East Ferry left of Veteran’s Square 

It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Murphy to approve the One Day Peddler License for Quononoquott Garden Club for sales on May 22, 2010 from 9 am to 12 Noon at East Ferry left of Veteran’s Square.  So unanimously voted.
2) Peddler License Renewal Applications

a)
A.B. Munroe Dairy, Inc.

Location: Island-Wide
It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Murphy to renew the Peddler License for A.B. Munroe Dairy, Inc. for island-wide sales.  So unanimously voted.

b)
Alfred B. Bingell, d/b/a Freddie Bing’s Hotdog Thing (cart)

Location:  East Ferry
It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to renew the Peddler License for Alfred B. Bingell, d/b/a Freddie Bing’s Hotdog Thing cart, located at East Ferry.  So unanimously voted.

3) Holiday License Renewal Applications

a)
A.B. Munroe Dairy, Inc., d/b/a A. B. Munroe Dairy

Location:  Island-Wide
b)
Alfred B. Bingell, d/b/a Freddie Bing’s Hotdog Thing (cart)

Location:  East Ferry

c)
Alfred B. Bingell, d/b/a House of Pizza

Location:  23 Narragansett Avenue

d)
Baker’s Pharmacy of Jamestown, Inc., d/b/a Baker’s Pharmacy

Location:  53 Narragansett Avenue

e)
Benjamin Thomas Gallery

2 East Ferry Wharf



f)
Conanicut Marine Services, Inc. d/b/a The Conanicut Store

Location: 20 Narragansett Ave.

g)
Conanicut Yacht Club, d/b/a Conanicut Yacht Club

Location:  40 Bay View Drive
     

h)
Doriana Carella, d/b/a/ Village Hearth Bakery

Location:  2 Watson Avenue
i) Gail Chase d/b/a Hodgkiss Farm

305 North Rd.

j)
Grapes & Gourmet, Inc., d/b/a Grapes & Gourmet

Location:  9 Ferry Wharf
k)
Islandish, Ltd., d/b/a Chopmist Charlies

Location:  40 Narragansett Avenue

l)
Jamestown Boat Yard, Inc. d/b/a Jamestown Boat Yard


60 Dumpling Dr.

m)
Jamestown Designs


17 Narragansett Ave.

n)
Jamestown Hardware, Inc. d/b/a Jamestown True Value Hardware


5 Narragansett Ave

o)
Jamestown Mist, LLC d/b/a Jamestown Mist


35 Narragansett Ave

p)
Jamestown Oyster Bar, Inc. d/b/a Jamestown Oyster Bar


22 Narragansett Ave

q)
Jamestown Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a Narragansett Café


25 Narragansett Ave

r)
New England Golf Course Management, Inc d/b/a Jamestown Golf & Country Club aka Caddy Shack


245 Conanicus Ave.

s)
Ocean Essence & Therapeutic Massage, LLC d/b/a Ocean Essence & Therapeutic Massage/ Ocean Essence Spa


123 B Narragansett Ave

t)
Slice of Heaven, Inc d/b/a Slice of Heaven


32 Narragansett Ave

u)
Trattoria Simpatico, Inc. d/b/a Trattoria Simpatico


13 Narragansett Ave

v)
TMT, Corp. d/b/a McQuade’s Laundromat


5 Clarke St

w)
TMT, Corp. d/b/a McQuade’s Supermarket


5 Clarke St.

x)
Urban Flowers, LLC d/b/a The Secret Garden


12 Southwest Ave.

y)
Varsha, Inc d/b/a Jamestown Wine & Spirits


30 Southwest Ave.

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to renew the Holiday Licenses for the above-mentioned businesses.  So unanimously voted.

              4)      Trash Collector License

a)          Island Rubbish Service, Inc. 

             8 Swinburne St.

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to renew the Trash Collector’s License for Island Rubbish Service, Inc.  So unanimously voted.
              5)      Private Investigator License



a)
Ronald F. Lewis d/b/a R.F. Lewis Private Investigators




139 Seaside Dr.


It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor White to issue the Private Investigator License to Ronald F. Lewis d/b/a R.F. Lewis Private Investigators.  So unanimously voted.
OPEN FORUM

1) Scheduled request to address 
None

2) Non-scheduled request to address

Azade-Sarah Perin asked the Council to adopt a proclamation against domestic violence, and to set aside one day of the year to honor and remember those victims of domestic violence.  
APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

1)
Jamestown Wind Energy Committee re:  letter of resignation from Abigail Anthony
It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Bowen to accept with appreciation for her service to the community, the resignation from the Wind Energy Committee from Abigail Anthony.  So unanimously voted.
2)
Jamestown Harbor Management Commission re:  commission reassignments

Councilor Winsor inquired if marina owners have been precluded from being a member on the Harbor Management Commission due to a perceived conflict of interest.  The Town Solicitor noted that the ordinance has representatives from various designated classifications of interest groups.  

The Council discussed both the requirement and the need to have a diverse membership on the Harbor Management Commission in order to represent the various interests of the community.  

Councilor Bowen noted that his term was due to expire on 12/31/2010; however, with the reorganization of the membership, the person that filled his slot has a different term ending.  In addition, members that are listed as representatives of riparian property residents are not riparian property residents.  Councilor Bowen expressed his concern that the Harbor Management Commission membership is not representative of the positions as stated in the ordinance and asked that it be sent back to the Harbor Management Commission for discussion at the rescheduled work session.
It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor Winsor to return the list of membership to the Harbor Management Commission with the request that it be discussed at the work session prior to accepting the recommended changes.  So unanimously voted. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1) Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) proposed facility at Weaver’s Cove
The Town Administrator reported that he is making arrangements for a meeting with Senator Reed to discuss the Council’s concerns regarding issues relative to Liquefied Natural Gas and the tankers travelling the Narragansett Bay.  In addition, the Town Administrator informed the Council that he would be attending the hearing on a legislative bill regarding the 25’ bridge clearance for LNG tankers that will be before the General Assembly on March 2, 2010.
Councilor Murphy expressed concern that if tankers are not allowed to proceed under the Mount Hope Bridge because of a clearance prohibition, there may be a change to plans which could call for a stop closer to Jamestown.  
The Town Administrator stated that the county-wide forum on LNG is scheduled for March 26 at the Middletown CCRI campus.  In addition, the Town Administrator mentioned that Bristol and Tiverton have taken legal action.  Newport, Middletown and Jamestown have each passed resolutions in opposition to the LNG facility and as Jamestown does, continue to monitor the progress of the regulatory process.

Councilor Winsor noted that she would have a letter from Senator Reed for the next Council agenda.
2) Request from Azade Sarah Perin, President of Compact Freedom Enterprises, for a proclamation from the Jamestown Town Council against domestic violence (continued from February 1, 2010)
It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Bowen to move the request for a proclamation from Azade Sarah Perin to the next Council meeting in order to allow time to look into the website for Compact Freedom Enterprises.  So unanimously voted. 
It was the consensus of the Council to instruct the Town Clerk to prepare a resolution for further discussion.

3) Wind Energy (continued from February 1, 2010)
a) continued discussion on cost analysis and location

Councilor Bowen commented that the report entitled “Summary of Proposed Wind Turbine Projects” indicates a calculation of the net profit to the Town for energy generated by the proposed wind turbines.  
Council President Schnack stated the questions that need to be answered in order for the wind turbine project to proceed:

1. Do we want to move forward with a wind turbine?

2. If yes, where do we want to locate it?

3. What is necessary to apply for the grants?

4. If successful, do we go to the financial town meeting or prepare a referendum for the November election for bonding?

The Council discussed several concerns relating to the proposed wind turbines:

· amount of funding through grants

· amount of funding through bonding

· timing of selecting Fort Getty location without considering the present Fort Getty Master Plan

The Council had a lengthy discussion about the siting of one wind turbine versus two wind turbines.  Councilor Bowen asked that the two sites be considered separately.

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor White that the Town goes forward with putting up a wind turbine or wind turbines in the Town of Jamestown.  So unanimously voted.

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor White to go forward with a wind turbine at Taylor Point and apply for grants and the clean renewable energy bonds for a turbine in the range of 1.5 MW to 1.75 MW.  So unanimously voted.
It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor White to go forward with a wind turbine at Fort Getty and apply for funding by the March 1, 2010 application deadline.  It was voted, Councilor Bowen, nay; Councilor Murphy, nay; Councilor White, aye; Councilor Winsor, aye; Council President Schnack; nay.  The motion failed with two in favor and three opposed.  
Councilor Winsor suggested that the Council apply for two grants, one for Taylor Point and one for Fort Getty.  If in the future, the Council decides that it does not want to locate a wind turbine a Fort Getty, they could withdraw their request for funding.

4) Fort Getty Master Plan Committee re:  committee composition and charge

Council President Schnack reviewed the suggested committee composition and charge made by the Chair of the former Fort Getty Master Plan Committee.  
Council President Schnack handed out a proposal he put together regarding the structure and charge of the 2010 Fort Getty (Master Plan) Committee.  The proposal included two options:  
Option 1 
Fort Getty Advisory Committee

(5) Voting Members

(2) Ex Officio Members

The charge for this advisory committee could be to make recommendations to and advise the Council regarding the implementation of the Fort Getty Master Plan, as approved 5/9/2005.  The Committee would also make recommendations regarding the organization of uses and management practices at the park to ensure the compatibility of activities and ensure that part of the revenue generated by the park is utilized for maintenance and improvement activities.

Option 2
Direct the Town Building and Facilities Committee to review the Fort Getty Master Plan and make recommendations regarding the implementation of the plan.

The Council President suggested that with the two options he presented and the recommendation from the former Chair, this item should be continued to the next Council meeting for further consideration.
Councilor Bowen asked if the Town would move forward with the improvements to the restroom facility at Fort Getty.  The Town Administrator noted that there is funding set aside for restroom improvements.  The Town Administrator further stated that the Town Engineer and the Director of Parks and Recreation are working on a design proposal for either rehabilitating or demolishing and constructing a restroom/shower facility.  It is expected that this can be accomplished prior to the Fort Getty season.  
In answer to Council Bowen’s question, the Town Administrator noted that plans for a building to house recreation equipment and restroom have been put on hold until next year’s budget due to lack of funding.
NEW BUSINESS
1) Congressional Grants
The Town Administrator suggested that the Council consider submitting grant applications for four specific projects.  
It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Bowen that the Town Administrator work with the Town Planner to apply for the following Federal grants:
1. comprehensive water resource study
$300,000

2.
wind turbine development


$500,000

3. bike path construction


$500,000

4. Fort Getty improvements


$500,000

So unanimously voted.
2) Motor Vehicle Reimbursement Tax

The Town Administrator informed the Council that Jamestown has received the Motor Vehicle Reimbursement Tax for the third quarter.
3) Town Clerk position

The Town Administrator asked the Council for their endorsement of the hiring of Cheryl Fernstrom as the new Town Clerk for Jamestown.  

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Bowen to approve the selection of Cheryl Fernstrom at a salary of $58,000.  So unanimously voted.
4) Request for Town Council Endorsement re:  Safe Routes to School Grant Application 

The Council reviewed the Safe routes to School grant application for funding in the amount of $489,800 to be used to build on the infrastructure changes presently underway.  Specifically the funding will be used to implement design and infrastructure changes to roads, sidewalks, crosswalks, curb cuts and pike/pedestrian paths which will increase the number of children safely walking and biking to school, improve the circulation around the schools and eliminate car/bicycle/pedestrian interactions.
It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor White to support the application to the Safe Routes to School Program for grant funding in the amount of $500,000.  So unanimously voted.
5) Jamestown Harbor Management Commission re:  request for Town Council approval for a web-based software product from fandotech online mooring, Fuss & O’Neill Technologies, LLC

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor Murphy to approve the request for a web-based software product from Fandotech Online Mooring, Fuss & O’Neill Technologies, LLC.  So unanimously voted.
6) Award of bid re:  to W. H. Peppes, General Contractor, Inc for the Jamestown Public Bathroom Project, for an amount not to exceed $92,971

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to award the bid to 
W. H. Peppes, General Contractor, Inc for the Jamestown Public Bathroom Project, for an amount not to exceed $92,971.00.  So unanimously voted.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

It was moved by Council President Schnack, seconded by Councilor White to enter into executive session at 9:25 p.m., pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) collective bargaining and pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) litigation.  It was voted, Councilor Bowen, aye; Councilor Murphy, aye; Councilor White, aye; Councilor Winsor, aye; Council President Schnack; aye. 

The Council returned from executive session at 9:50 p.m.  Council President Schnack announced that there were no votes taken in executive session.

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to seal the executive session minutes from the public.  It was voted, Councilor Bowen, aye; Councilor Murphy, aye; Councilor White, aye; Councilor Winsor, aye; Council President Schnack; aye. 

There being no further business before the Council, it was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to adjourn the meeting at 9:51 p.m.  So unanimously voted.

Attest:

Arlene D. Petit

Town Clerk

c:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation
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